
CHURCH LAWFORD PARISH COUNCIL
MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF CHURCH LAWFORD PARISH COUNCIL HELD AT THE VILLAGE HALL ON 8th   May 2018
Present: Cllr Louise Baragwanath, Chair (LB)

                 Cllr Jeremy James, Vice-chair (JJ)
   Cllr Derek Holland (DH)

   Mr Matthew Nahit, Clerk/RFO  (MN)
434    To Receive Apologies for Absence  Cllr James Hosegood and BCllr Sally Bragg sent their apologies
435    To Receive Verbal Requests for Disclosable Pecuniary Interests where that interest is not registered – none disclosed
436    Public Participation – no members of the public were present
437    Minutes – the minutes of the last meeting of the Council held on 11th April 2018 were approved and signed off
438    Progress Reports for information -

               Veolia need to be contacted as their skip, which was used for the Village Clean-up has not been collected from the recreation ground yet

              Thanks to SB, who has planted up the Village troughs.
              The light in the telephone box has, unexpectedly, started working again.

               Further information in follow up to questions raised in response to the annual financial report at the APM has been posted on our website and e-mailed to the relevant parishioners.  
439    Correspondence for Information - the correspondence was noted 
440    To Approve the Following Accounts for Payment

a) Outgoing payments:
                  Clerk's wages                                                                           confidential

                  Data protection registration                                                          £35.00

                  Fergus Deery Grounds Maintenance                                         £756.00

                  Refreshments for APM                                                                   £14.16

                  Licence for allotments                                                                       £1.00

                  Plants & bedding for village troughs                                             £17.66                                                   
                b) Payments received:
                   Allotment rent                                                                                 £20.00
           All payments were approved and signed off by councillors
441    Planning – no new planning applications have been received
442    Animals at the village fete –  the Village Fete Committee are requesting that alpacas and dogs are allowed onto the recreation ground for the Annual Village Fete as the former are always a big draw, and the dog show is a staple feature which the organisers would be sorry to lose.  The dog show will be positioned well away from the children's playground to help prevent contamination of that area, and slips will be handed out upon entry advising people of their duty to control and clean up after any dog accompanying them.  Given these undertakings and the promise that the organisers would monitor the situation closely, the Parish Council were agreeable to this request. Proposed LB, seconded DH. 
443   Councillor resignation/vacancy on the parish council – Cllr Sally Bragg having resigned from the parish council on 30/04/18, there is now a vacancy.  This has been advertised in the Village Newsletter, but no expressions of interest have been received thus far.  It will now also be posted on the Church Lawford Facebook page by LB to try and reach more members of the parish.
444   Phonebox conversion and new noticeboard update – JJ has drawn up plans for the conversion of the interior of the telephone box into a community resource centre, with the addition of stout plywood shelves, a display unit and a noticeboard sitting up against the back wall.      The council approved these plans, and work will commence upon the construction, painting and installation of these units, with additional costs being met from the funds already allocated for this project.
Keith Sinfield and DH have also been liaising about the design of the display for the new accompanying noticeboard.  Both projects will update the Council at our June meeting.
445   Annual Return - having confirmed that neither our gross income nor expenditure exceed £25,000, we will, as discussed at our last meeting, be applying for an Exemption Certificate (proposed LB, seconded DH).  An internal audit will still need to be undertaken, and will again be carried by Mick Sheasby, a resident of the parish, hopefully within the next few weeks.  Work has begun on completing the rest of the paperwork for the Annual Return in time for it to be put on display for public inspection at the beginning of July.  The progress made in completing the Annual Return documentation will be reviewed at the next meeting.
446    Data Protection Regulation Compliance – CLPC have now paid the requisite fee and registered with the Information Commissioner's Office, as required under new Data Protection legislation.  Advice from WALC seems to indicate that we will not need to appoint a Data Protection Officer.  Work on our processes and storage and handling of personal data to ensure we are fully  in compliance with the new regulations is ongoing.
447  Policies review – copies of the policies have been circulated and Councillors have read through and noted problematic or outdated parts and suggested amendments that needed to be made, and each of these was discussed at this meeting.  A consensus on each possible revivision was arrived at amongst the Councillors, and noted by the Clerk.  He will now update the policies and recirculate them for approval.
448 Community items/Village Maintenance
 After a short discussion, Councillors decided they were not minded to comment on the Binley Junction A428 upgrade proposals.
On last, Monday  7th May, there was a  traffic accident involving two cars by the middle pond on Kings Newnham Road, on the north side of the river. JJ witnessed the aftermath, and contacted WCC about the high number of incidents he felt were occuring at the junction
and to express his concern that the speed limit of of 50mph at that location might be too high.  Responding to JJ's and another resident's communication on this issue, WCC regretted that they did not think a reduction in the speed limit here was realistic or justifiable. However, other councillors too reported witnessing people driving at speed through Church Lawford, and a discussion ensued about other possible actions that might begin to address the problem.  Sadly there is not a long enough section of straight road to allow speed cameras to monitor vehicles, but a survey using “speed strips” could help gather data that would support the case for action being taken.  WCC Highways Department will now be contacted with a view to arranging such a survey.      
DH has repaired the seat at the bus stop on the Rugby side of the A428.  Also, JJ has cut back the ivy on the bus shelters.

449   Councillors' reports and Items for Future Agenda 
The sign detailing the rules concerning the use of the Recreation Ground is becoming rather the worse for wear.
The Women's Institute have been presented with an oak sapling as part of efforts to commemorate the 100 anniversary of the end of World War 1, and have gifted it to the Parish Council.  The Councillors are minded to plant it in the corner of the Playing Field.

Commemoration of the above anniversary in Church Lawford might benefit from being jointly arranged by the Parish Council, the Village Hall and the Women's Institute, and this issue needs to be explored/revisited

Reports of heavy lorries that may exceed the weight limit traversing the bridge on Kings Newnham Road over the River Avon, and the implications of this, are being investigated and the issue will be returned to at future meetings. 
450   Date of Next Meeting -  13th June 2018 was confirmed as the date of the next meeting.
Signed: …..............................................    Name (print): …...................................................................
Date: …........................................
